
Approximately 200 people attended our annual breakfast 
on April 20, 2017 at the Manchester Country Club in 
Bedford. This year’s event kicked off an event series to 

celebrate our roots, particularly the history surrounding our 
founding and accomplishments over the years, and our continued 
commitment to addressing housing and neighborhood revitalization 
needs in Southern New Hampshire. 

Richard Clegg, Chair of the Board of Directors, and Robert 
Tourigny, Executive Director, presided over the program, and 
speakers included Joseph B. Reilly, New Hampshire Regional 
President for Eastern Bank and NeighborWorks® Southern 
New Hampshire Trustee; New Hampshire State Senator Lou 
D’Allesandro; Manchester Mayor Ted Gastsas; and Nashua Mayor 
Jim Donchess. 

NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire has grown from 
a grassroots organization serving one Manchester neighbor-
hood in need to a regional organization that addresses housing 
and neighborhood revitalization for close to half of the state 
for homeownership services and more than 15 communities for 
affordable rental housing development. As part of his remarks, 
Robert Tourigny read poignant comments from Peter Roche, 
founding Executive Director, which conveyed the essence of our 
founding and continued commitment today. Peter’s comments are excerpted below. 

In the early days of the NHS, we were able to assemble hundreds of units of abandoned housing for less 
than $3,000 per unit, despite the limitations of a three person staff. The foresight, hard work and courage 
contributed by residents like Kathy Philbert, Fay Lang, Tony Simon, Dick Duckoff, and others, provided 
the real leadership and vision that enabled staff to leverage corporate resources to enable lasting change in 
a very distressed inner city community.  While I do not mean to diminish the incredible early organizing 
work performed by Dan Reidy and Marty Gruer in cultivating and training that resident leadership, I 
know that both Dan and Marty would join me in recognizing that our work would not have been 
possible without the participation of our valued resident partners.
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Of course, the commitment of a relatively small but determined group of resident leaders was not 
sufficient to combat the social ills that plagued the near east side neighborhoods of Manchester in the 
1990’s. Fortunately, we were joined by an equally committed and visionary group of business and civic 
leaders, including Mayor Wieczorek, Dave Haney, Dennis Lagueux, Pauline Ikawa, Steve Webb, 
Red Robidas, Fred Kfoury, David Goodwin and literally dozens of business leaders who contributed 
both time and financial resources to help translate our collective vision into reality. And it goes without 
saying that without the incredible support we enjoyed from Claira Monier, Dean Christon and 
Chris Miller at NHHFA, the accomplishments of those early days would have been severely hampered. 
While I have had the opportunity to work in many self-described “progressive communities” I truly 
believe that the civic and corporate support we enjoyed in those early days was unsurpassed throughout 
the national NeighborWorks® network. These leaders realized that the concept of community is not a 
liberal or progressive cconcept . . . it’s simply an expression of the values we all celebrate within our 
families and community.

I find myself both stunned and revitalized by what you have achieved in recent years. I am so proud 
to be part of the lasting success you have all created. Your good work has given hope to thousands of 
families who confront the challenges of poverty, illness, or dysfunction on a daily basis.

Thank you for being part of the history of this organization and what 
it has come to stand for over the years.  It truly has been 25 years of 
transforming communities, neighborhoods, and lives!  

From the early organizing days in late 1991 to our incorporation in April of 
1992, it took a great number of concerned and dedicated individuals to 
create what has become NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire.  We 
have always been most successful in the trough of the real estate market, and 
our work to help families is most challenging when the market peaks.  We 
are experiencing that today as we try to grow our real estate pipeline, but 
finding few properties for sale.  

It is during these times, however, that the grassroots, community based resident engagement 
that resulted in the formation of Manchester Neighborhood Housing Services is so important in 
Manchester’s Center City and in Nashua, as we help people in those neighborhoods deal with the 
challenges they are facing today.  

The past 25 years has been graced with accomplishments, including the origination of hundreds of loans 
in the tens of millions of dollars, which helped more than 1,000 families purchase their home.  We 
continue to lend to home buyers today thanks to our partnerships with New Hampshire Housing and 
USDA Rural Development, and assist hundreds more through the success of our HOMEteam collaboration, 
arming consumers with the information and knowledge that they need before owning a home.

The venture that has become NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire has been an amazing journey 
and we’ve managed to navigate tremendous risks the entire way.  We’ve accomplished this over the years 
with more than 75 different employees, nearly 100 Board members, 19 Trustees, hundreds of committee 
members, and thousands of other volunteers.  None of our work would ever be possible if not for the 
support of so many.  Thank you for being part of this organization. I hope you will join us as we “take it 
to the streets” and celebrate our neighborhoods in Manchester and Nashua in June. 

NeighborWorks®  
Southern 
New Hampshire 
P.O. Box 3968
Manchester, NH 03105   
T: 603.626.4663   
F: 603.623.8011   
www.nwsnh.org
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Breakfast 2017 - 
Celebrating 25 Years

Ron Boufford and Patrick Smith
Ellie Cochran and Carolyn Benthien

Robert Tourigny, Nashua Mayor Jim Donchess, 
Manchester Mayor Ted Gatsas, Joseph B. Reilly, 
Former Manchester Mayor Raymond J. Wieczorek

Ronald Covey, Claire Moses, Michael L’Ecuyer

Susan Manchester, Jennifer Vadney, 
Fred Matuszewski

Ronald “Red” Robidas and Michelle Caraccio

Carolyn Benthien, Richard Duckoff, Daniel Reidy, 
Raymond Wieczorek, Red Robidas, Claira Monier, 
Pauline Ikawa, and Marty Gruer
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David Grappone, Dick Lombardi, 
Susan Oehlschlaeger

Amy Chhom and Pauline Ikawa

Chris Harper-Fahey, Marty Gruer, 
Joan Straussman Brandon

Richard Clegg and Robert Tourigny present plaques to 
Carol Willoughby and Justin Boufford whose terms on 
the Board of Directors expired in March. We appreciate 
their many forms of support to this organization. Both 
Carol and Justin are continuing as members 
of a committee.

Thomas Donovan, Mayor Donchess, 
James Vayo
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Annual Fund 
April 1, 2016 – March 31, 2017

We recognize the following individuals, foundations, corporations, businesses, and other entities for their generous financial 
contributions and volunteer support this past fiscal year. Such support is vital to our work. Thank You!  

 

 

DEVELOPER
Bank of America Charitable Foundation
Citizens Bank
City of Manchester 
City of Nashua
Cogswell Benevolent Trust
Eastern Bank
Granite United Way
Meredith Village Savings Bank
Merrimack County Savings Bank
NeighborWorks® America
New Hampshire Charitable Foundation 
New Hampshire Housing 
New Hampshire Community Development  Finance Authority
Santander Bank
Sheehan Phinney
TD Charitable Foundation
U.S. Department of Housing and  Urban Development
Wells Fargo Housing Foundation

 ARCHITECT 
Anagnost Companies
Employees of Associated Grocers of New England  & Associated Grocers Supermarkets of the  New Hampshire Charitable Foundation 
Bank of New Hampshire
Brady Sullivan Properties
Northway Bank
People's United Bank
TD Bank 
TFMoran

MASTER BUILDER 
Ella F. Anderson Trust, BNY Mellon, N.A.,Trustee
Boyd & Boufford Insurance Agency 
Caryl & Barry Brensinger
Central Paper Products Co.
Gary Chicoine Construction Corporation
Ellie & David Cochran
College Bound Movers
Dorothy Gould Cook Memorial Fund of the   New Hampshire Charitable Foundation
Olga & Raymond Cote
William Craig, Esq.
Craig, Deachman & Amann, PLLC
David P. & Dorothy M. Goodwin Family Fund of  the New Hampshire Charitable Foundation
Dynamic Network Services, Inc.
Eastern Bank Charitable Foundation
Enterprise Bank
Eversource Energy
Federal Home Loan Bank of Boston
Thomas B. Getz
Jaye & Charlie Goodwin

John S. Jordan Design PLLC
Keller Williams Realty Metropolitan
Lavallee Brensinger Architects
Susan & Bruce Manchester
Merrimack Mortgage Company
NBT Bank
Northern New England Housing Investment Fund
Otis Atwell
People's United Bank
Pidela Corporation
Queen City Rotary Club Foundation
Roedel Family Charitable Fund of the  New Hampshire Charitable Foundation
Secured Network Services
Kathleen & Patrick Smith
Bruce & Marilyn Goodwin Soper
St. Mary's Bank
Stewart Property Management
Ellen & Robert Tourigny
Kenneth & Anna Viscarello
Wells Fargo Home Mortgage
Woodsville Guaranty Savings Bank

BUILDER
Bank of America 
Bellwether Community Credit Union 
BerryDunn
Famille Boufford
Diane & Jay Brewster 
Robert Dastin, Esq.
The Donnelly Family
Robert Gagne
Kiwanis Club of Manchester
Colleen Lyons, Esq. & John Dupré
Mortgage Bankers and Brokers Association  of New Hampshire
Cynthia & Joel Stave

CARPENTER
Mary Barton
Carolyn Benthien
Gamache Properties
Goffstown Rotary Club
Helene & Elliot Lerner
Ann & William Marvin
Paul McLaughlin
Claire & Richard Moses
Mutual of America
Maureen & Dennis Ryan
Jennifer Vadney & Carlos Agudelo
Deborah & Douglas Wheeler 
Carol Willoughby, Esq.

APPRENTICE
Amanda Akerly
Sophia Annas
Valerie April
Adele Boufford Baker 
Mamadou Dion Balde 
Rochelle & Justin Boufford
Nancy Brackett
Cam & Caitlin Brensinger
Thomas Breslawski
Katherine Brodsky 
Erica & Will Brooks
Richard M. Bunker  
Business and Industry Association  of NewHampshire 
Michelle & Albert Caraccio
Amy & Sar Chhom
Joanne & Joseph Ciarla
John Clayton
Lydia Abbey & Richard Clegg
Linda & Robert Coles
Jean Cumings
Jennifer Czysz 
Rob Dapice
Michael Dell Orfano
Kerrie & Theodore Diers
Deb Drake
Cecile & Sylvio Dupuis
Doug Dylla
Juliana Eades
Linda & Jim Gallagher
Thomas P. Garner
Larry George
Ray Giroux 
David Grappone
Barbara & Harry Guillemette
Carol & Peter Haebler 
Debra & John Mark Hallett
Caroline Hammond
Tanya Hannigan
Harvey Construction Corporation
Kenneth Heath
Joseph P. Heleniak
Marjorie & Jay Hodes
Laura Holguin
Hollis Woman's Club, Inc.
Beth Jellison
Mia L. Joiner-Moore & Elizabeth A. Moore
Kelleher Kitchens
Debbie & Thomas Krebs
LaChance Associates
Virginia Larkin
Barbara & Peter Letvinchuk
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Lifetime Benefits Group
Michael & Fernande Lopez
Kate Luzko
Fred Matuszewski 
Ald. Brian McCarthy
Greg McCarthy
Patricia Meyers
Anne Milne
Walter Milne
Nashua Police Athletic League
New Hampshire Community Loan Fund
Karl Norwood 
Richard & Molly Patterson
Alison & Michael Perrella
Phenix Title Services
Beth & Greg Plentzas
Primary Bank
Margaret Probish, Esq. & Marc McDonald, Esq.
Joseph B. Reilly
Elfriede & Roger Robidas
Wayne Robinson
Ellen Roposa
Laura & Richard Sawyer
Ronnie & Walter Schlender
Abby Easterly & Scott Silberfeld
Dawn & Bob Stanhope
Stebbins Commercial Properties
William Stone
The McIninch Foundation
Lauren Thorn
Roy Tilsley, Jr.
Truncellito & Davis
Lacey & Ryan Tufts
Karen & Herb Vadney
James Vayo
Paul Weathers
William Weidacher
Gladys White
Raymond Wieczorek 
David & Cynthia Wood

In Memorium
Barbara & Peter Letvinchuk
    In Memory of David P. Goodwin
Beth & Greg Plentzas
    In Memory of Luke Capistran

To Honor
Dynamic Network Services
    In honor of Amy Chhom
Carolyn Benthien
    In honor of Bruce and Marilyn Goodwin Soper

In Kind or Reduced Fee
Aissa Sweets
BerryDunn
Concord Hospital Employee Assistance Program
Cross Photography
Granite River Studios
Granite State Credit Union 
Greater Manchester Chamber of Commerce

Lakes Region Community Services
Lavoie’s Farm 
Manchester Country Club
Marion Gerrish Community Center
Merrimack Mortgage Company
NBT Bank
New Hampshire Business and Industry Association
Phenix Title Services 
RAM Companies
Sheehan Phinney
Special Events of New England
Studio 550 Art Center
Sullivan Farm
Jo Szlyk
Tidewater Catering
Weber Stave Design
WEDU 
Anita Wolcott

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

ASSET MANAGEMENT
Justin Boufford, Chair
Lori Piper
Ryan Stewart
Andre Tremblay
Carol Willoughby, Esq.

AUDIT
Colleen Lyons, Esq., Chair
Anthony Marino
Claire Moses
J. Michael Perrella
Margaret Probish, Esq.
David Sargent

CREDIT
Carol Willoughby, Esq., Chair
Barbara Cunningham
Greg McCarthy 
Ben Niles
Pat Panciocco

FINANCE 
Richard Clegg, Esq., Treasurer
Thomas Breslawski
Thomas Garner 
Colleen Lyons, Esq.

PROJECT AND COMMUNITY 
SERVICES
Jennifer Czysz, Chair
Amy Chhom
Richard Clegg
Richard Duckoff
Katy Easterly
Matt Labbe
Courtney Moore
Jason Rivers
Ben Verani Weigler
Alim Yai

RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT
Kerrie Diers, Chair
Jeff Boufford
Ron Boufford
David Grappone
Pauline Ikawa
Carolyn Leary 
Dick Lombardi
Ken Viscarello
Anita Wolcott

PROGRAM OR EVENT 
VOLUNTEERS
Officer Mark Ampuja
Betty Anders
John Angelo
Maria Armano
Cindy Arrasmith
Jocelyn Beiswenger
Jeff Boufford
Angel Burgado
Melanie Carlson
Mark Chalifour
Roland Chapdelaine
Hsiu Chung
Mary Ann Christie
Jeffrey Crocker
Joe Dion
Graham Duck
Stan Edmunds
Maria Eveleth
Todd Fichter
Candace Gebhart 
Grant Gendron
Larry George
Tim Gerry 
Kevin Gettings
Marcie Gowen
Marc Grenier
David Hansen
Sue Cummins Harris
Denise Hubbard
Christine Hunt 
Mark Hutnick
Ken Hynes
Bob James
Jason Jaramillo
Wanda Keenan 
Jean Labrie
Ald. Patrick Long
Jared Lowe
Ann Malvey
Greg McCarthy
Mark McCulloch
Wade Methe
Michael Pantaleo
Brenda Perkins
Al Perrault
Dawn Phelps

Continued on page 6
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Continued from page 5 

PROGRAM OR EVENT 
VOLUNTEERS
Ofe Polack
Steve Powers
Linda Preskins 
Kevin Reis 
Casey Rettke
Rev. John Rivera
Denise Rogers
Michael Santomass
Ald. Anthony Sapienza
Deanna Seaton 
Ann Senibaldi
Scott Silberfeld
Jo Szlyk
Ron Thompson
Vanessa Valdes
Jane Walker

Amanda Winders
Janine Woodworth
Jack Wright

25th ANNIVERSARY SPONSORS
Eastern Bank
Sheehan Phinney
TD Bank
Brady Sullivan Properties
Anagnost Companies
People’s United Bank
Lavallee Brensinger Professional Association
Otis Atwell
New Hampshire Housing
Stewart Property Management
Gary Chicoine Construction Corporation
Pidela Corporation
John S. Jordan Design
College Bound Movers
TFMoran

Bank of New Hampshire
Merrimack Mortgage Company
Eversource
Enterprise Bank
Craig, Deachman & Amann
Wells Fargo Home Mortgage
Central Paper Products
Citizens Bank
Boyd & Boufford Insurance Agency
Keller Williams Realty Metropolitan
St. Mary’s Bank
Secured Network Services
BerryDunn
Bellwether Community Credit Union
Mortgage Bankers and Brokers Association  of New Hampshire
Federal Home Loan Bank of Boston
Print Sponsor:  RAM Companies
Design: Weber Stave Design
Photography: Cross Photography

We appreciate our supporters and volunteers. If we have misspelled or omitted your name, please accept our apologies and notify 
us at 603.626.4663.

25th Anniversary Video!

We invite you to share in a retrospective video of NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire, which 
was presented at the annual breakfast. It is approximately 12 minutes long. You can access the 
video from our YouTube account on our webpage (www.nwsnh.org) or with this QR code.

New Board Members

NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire recently welcomed 
Thomas Breslawksi and Beth Jellison to three-year terms on the 
Board of Directors. Both Beth and Tom have long associations with 

our organization.  

Beth is a Manchester homeowner, purchasing her home after attending our 
homebuyer seminars. She previously served two terms on the Board Directors, 
serving one of those years as Chair of the Board. She is a Sales Consultant 
with Comcast.

Tom has been a member of the Finance Committee for the past 5 years. A resident of Hollis, Tom has worked extensively in the 
financial services and business to business service sectors, and is currently Manager, Supply Chain Programs with Iron Mountain, Inc.  

Beth Jelloson Tom Breslawski
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The celebration of our 25th anniversary 
continues over the next several months. 
We kicked off recognition of this 

milestone at our Annual Breakfast this past 
April, and will soon be hosting two neighborhood 
activities in June. We are grateful to all of 
our 25th Anniversary sponsors this year!  

Sponsorship opportunities for our 25th Anniversary Year are still available. For more information please contact: 
Michelle Caraccio (603) 626-4663 ext. 1300 or mcaraccio@nwsnh.org.

   PRINT SPONSOR     DESIGN SPONSOR

25 Years Transforming Communities, Neighborhoods, Lives

Event Schedule
NeighborFest Manchester 
Saturday, June 3, 2017, 11:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. 
249 Cedar Street, Manchester

NeighborFest Nashua 
Saturday June 24, 2017, 1:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m. 
Los Amigos Park & Ash Street Skate Park, Nashua 

David P. Goodwin Outstanding Neighbor Award 
Wednesday, September 13, 2017, 5:00 p.m. – 7:00 p.m. 
Straw Mansion Apartments, 15 Temple Court, Manchester

Thank You to Our Sponsors!

MAJOR CONTRIBUTING SPONSORS

CONTRIBUTING SPONSORS

                       LEAD SPONSOR                                     MAJOR SUPPORTING SPONSOR
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Annual Fund 2017-2018!

Charitable support is critical to NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire’s ability to create affordable rental apartments, 
provide quality homeownership and financial literacy education, and address revitalization issues in neighborhoods of need. 
Over half of our operating budget comes from financial contributions.

Please consider supporting NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire this year by making a tax-deductible gift. You may use the 
enclosed envelope. Or, please go to donate.nwsnh.org and contribute through our secure website. 

Please help NeighborWorks® Southern New Hampshire continue to ensure safe, quality housing and neighborhoods for New 
Hampshire residents.

Thank You!
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